



Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

April 12, 2010

Havasupai A/B Rooms

Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  

I. Call to order: 





         Bill Culbertson
President Bill Culbertson called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order in the Havasupai A/B/C Rooms at 3:01 pm.

Members Present:  Syl Allred, Nancy Barron, Laura Blank (attending telephonically), Roger Bounds, David Brumbaugh, Rebecca Campbell, Steven Cernohous, Rom Coles, Terry Crites, Bill Culbertson, Joyce DeVoss (appearing telephonically), Jay Farness,  Heidi Fogelberg, (Patricia Petersen for) Jean Ann Foley, Marcus Ford, Bruce Fox, Bill Grabe, Liz Grobsmith, Ro Haddon, John Haeger, Natalie Hess (attending telephonically), Josh Hewes, Lenka Hospodka, Gae Johnson, (Kate Ellis for) Astrid Klocke, Rich Lei, Michelle Miller, Phillip Mlsna, Larry Mohrweis, Roderic Parnell, (Pin Ng for) Jim Pinto, Allen Reich, Jon Reyhner, Reed Riner, Blase Scarnati, Nando Schellen, Erik Schiefer, Daniel Schmidt, Jacquelyn Schwandt, Karen Sealander, George Speer, (Louise Lockard for) Laura Sujo-Montes, George Speer, Julie Swann, Monica Torres (attending telephonically), David Vining, Kristen Waring, and Marsha Yowell. 

Members Absent: Thom Alcoze, Sara Aleman, Shadow Armfield, Cyndi Banks, Wendy Campione, William Cone, Alex Finkral, Jessica Fitchett, Mary Lou Galyon, Karen Jarratt-Snider, Chunhye Lee, John Masserini, (Ricardo Pereira for) Emily McKay, Dave McKell, Catherine Medina, Wilbert Odem, C.J Smith, Kathleen Templin, and (Guy Senese for) Glen Wilson. 
Others present: Tom Bauer, Jean Boren, David Bousquet, Pat Hauser, Susanna Maxwell, Ron Pitt, Karen Pugliesi, and Erin Stam. 

II. Acceptance of Agenda and Approval of Minutes  Bill Culbertson/Action Item  

Bill presented the agenda for approval a motion was made and seconded to approve the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.  Bill next presented the minutes of the March 8th Faculty Senate (FS) meeting.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes.  The motion passed unanimously.  

III. Faculty Senate President’s Report



        Bill Culbertson
Bill announced that the Faculty Senate Executive Committee has voted to give one $1,000 scholarship to any full time NAU student.  The application process has been decided upon and a committee selected.  Bill stated that he had nothing further at this time in lieu of the full agenda today.  
IV. Parking Update





                Erin Stam     
This matter was moved to later in the agenda and due to time constraints, not addressed.  Ms. Stam will be invited to a future FS meeting.   

V. Howard Bunsis Presentation/AAUP


    
Marcus Ford
Marcus Ford began with a brief statement regarding the purpose of Dr. Bunsis’ visit.  Dr. Bunsis had been given pertinent budgetary information prior to his arrival for review.  Marcus outlined Dr. Bunsis’ schedule while on campus which included a meeting with administrators, FSEC and an open forum where he presented his findings and conclusions.  These materials will be distributed to faculty and made available electronically.  Marcus then summarized some of the points Dr. Bunsis raised.  

· NAU is in good fiscal shape with good reserves and cash flow despite a great deal of debt. 

· Given our financial health and increasing enrollment all retiring lines should be replaced with tenure track faculty but not necessarily in the same area.  Faculty need to be involved in this planning. 

· Part time faculty salaries are substantially below the national average and need to be increased.  However, he cautions that there are problems when a university relies on hiring part time faculty to replace retiring faculty. 

· Program eliminations are unwarranted given the university’s financial health.  However, program elimination based on alignment of core values with strategic planning should be considered in concert with faculty discussions. 

· Furloughs and layoffs are not financially necessary but may have been politically necessary.

· NAU should form an AAUP chapter so it can operate independently of the Faculty Senate.  

Marcus next added things he feels the Faculty Senate can do in lieu of Dr. Bunsis’ observations.  

· Encourage all teaching faculty to join AAUP.

· Work to increase the salaries of part time faculty

· Insist that NAU hire tenure track faculty to replace tenured faculty
· Retain Howard Bunsis or another expert to continue to advise the FS on budgetary matters

· Send AAUP members to national and regional meetings of AAUP. 

· Maintain historical data on administrative positions and compensations.

· Get information on who is teaching what. 

· Put a freeze on all layoffs of faculty and staff.

· Learn and understand the budgetary strategy of the administration.  

Bill next asked for comments and discussion.  President Haeger then addressed concerns raised.  President Haeger stated that he has seen Dr. Bunsis’ report and was pleased to see that some materials used in his presentation were prepared by his office.  He went on to state that he is not sure everyone understands the fundamental structural changes that are going to occur whether the sales tax passes or not.  He has 3 different scenarios for what our budget might end up like.  Worse case scenario we could be looking at a four year 50 million dollar shortfall in state appropriations.  What the university has done is to handle this by building reserves which will cover the budgets through FY 2011, making FY 2012 the “cliff year”.  He does not foresee the state returning to the best days of our budget for many years.  He stated that he thought we need to restructure every aspect of the institution in order to deal with the fiscal reality we are facing.  He then entertained questions.  
After lengthy discussion, Bill cut off discussion stating that we needed to move on and he has reserved time later on the agenda for President Haeger to address the senate on other matters.  Bill then asked the senate to break into caucus groups by college in order to discuss five questions.  He stated the time limit would be fifteen minutes if there are no objections.  No objections arose.  However, President Haeger stated he had to leave and wanted to address two issues.  First, he wanted to inform the FS how he is handling the 2.75 million dollars ABOR has asked him to cut from the budget.  He stated that he will be able to cover this cut in the university budget by using about half of the money saved by the voluntary retirement program.  Regarding tenure, he stated he welcomed a discussion of tenure density.  He stated that NAU sits well within the norm for tenure density of a university the size of NAU.  He further added that we are in the process of hiring lecturers rather than part time faculty in order to meet the teaching needs for the fall.  He encouraged the faculty to think about tenure density; what should tenure look like; and what should be the rights and responsibilities of lecturer appointments with in the university.  
Bill called then proceeded to call attention to questions that had been posted for discussion.  They were:

1. Replacing tenure track lines

2. Raising part time faculty salaries

3. Freeze on all further layoffs

4. Program elimination/restructuring

5. Compensation issues

Discussion continued for fifteen minutes.  Once discussion concluded, Bill called on a representative from each caucus to share their caucus’ comments.  Some common responses were: 

1. Replacing tenure track lines

There was overwhelming support for replacing tenure track lines with tenure track hires.  It was also noted that data on the ratio of tenure track to non tenure track faculty should be gathered.  Strong feelings were voiced that this is important to our mission.  Some colleges need tenure lines for accreditation. Grant writing should be done by tenure faculty. Look at part time to full time faculty ratios.  Look into disparity on how we define tenure track across campus.  The Provost stated that the tenure density is currently at 73% and is projected to dip to 72% with the retirements this year.  She conceded that while the density is in the 70’s there are concerns within some departments and colleges where the density is less.  
2. Raising part time faculty salaries

All agreed that part time salaries are low.  Suggestions were made to set a target date for bringing salaries up over time.  It was suggested that we should be mindful of consequences that may accompany low salaries.  
3. Freeze on all further layoffs

There was support for freezing further layoffs.  It was suggested that the university look carefully to try to find jobs on campus for those whose jobs are eliminated.  
4. Program elimination/restructuring

Questions were raised for the provost on this topic regarding what the status of program elimination is as it relates to how this well be determined.  The provost noted that she is routinely looking at data as it relates to graduation thresholds.  Pat Hauser noted that there is a budget meeting this Friday when this topic should be discussed.  
5. Compensation issues

The caucuses ran out of time prior to addressing this question.   
VI. Presentation of Slate/Nominations (taken out of order)             Blase Scarnati
Blase Scarnati, FS Vice President and Chair of the Nominations Committee presented the slate of officers for election at next month’s meeting.  He stated that there will be time at next month’s meeting for the candidates in contested positions to address the Senate.  He stated that there is one seat unfilled on the slate.  He then called for any further nominations.  Laura Sujo-Montes’ name was placed in nomination for a Senator-at-large the motion was seconded.  There were no further nominations.  He stated that the election of members to the Faculty Grievance Committee has been completed and letters will go out to those elected.  Elections within colleges/voting units are scheduled to be completed by April 15th.  Two colleges have completed their elections as well as the faculty of both Tucson and Phoenix.  Joyce DeVoss has been re-elected from Tucson and Ric Wiggal has been elected from Phoenix.  
VII. Textbook Costs 



        Heidi Fogelberg/Julie Swann
Due to time constraints, Heidi deferred to Provost Grobsmith on the agenda.  
VIII. Report from the President




           John Haeger
President Haeger addressed the senate earlier.   

IX. Report from the Provost




Liz Grobsmith
Provost Grobsmith stated that NAU’s academic strategic plan, required by ABOR, is in draft form and will go before the ABOR’s Academic Affairs Committee on April 28th.  It will go before ABOR for final approval at their June meeting.  She will make this available for posting on the FS website.  She concluded by stating that she is suspending the selection of a Regent’s Professor until next year when she hopes to have several slots to fill.  The number of Regents professors must not exceed 3% of the number of tenure track faculty.     
X. Policy Audit Committee Recommendations( taken out of order) Liz Grobsmith
Provost Grobsmith introduced the members of the Policy Audit Committee in attendance today.  She stated that this committee functioned by dividing into three working groups: the enrollment/advising workgroup; the academic standards/student success workgroup; and the curricular/academic/faculty workgroup.  She quickly went through each recommendation of the committee and explained the rationale behind each.  The recommendations are being brought forward for feedback.  There was some brief discussion and some clarification.  She hopes to have these approved by the end of the semester in order for them to be in place for next year.  She ended by thanking the committee for their hard work.
XI.  Announcements/New Business



Bill Culbertson

Bill stated Erin Stam was unable to stay for the end of the meeting and will be invited to a future meeting of the FS.  Erin did say that should anyone have questions they wish answered, please send those to her.  Bill also noted that the textbook costs issue which was not addressed today due to time constraints will be brought back in the future.  A senator next stated that he felt that today’s meeting was not productive.  Others weighed in with stating support for his comment.  A brief discussion followed.  

XII. Adjourn
There being no further business a Motion was made and seconded to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 5:08.  

